TOWN OF SWANTON

MINUTES

SELECTBOARD SPECIAL MEETING

Swanton Town Office Building      

1 Academy Street, Swanton, VT 05488 
Wednesday, January 4, 2017 @ 7:00 p.m.         
PRESENT: Joel Clark, Selectboard Chair; Daniel Billado, Selectman; James Guilmette, Selectman; John Lavoie, Selectman; Jeff Raleigh, Selectman; Cathy Fournier, Town Clerk; David Jescavage, Town Administrator; Pamela Fecteau, VLCT; Larry Smith, VLCT; Chief of Police Joey Stell;  Janet McCarthy, Franklin County Home Health Agency; Henry Demar; VT Center for Independent Living; Michelle Beaulieu, Swanton Public Library; Becky Rupp, Swanton Public Library; and Ch. 16.

Unless otherwise noted, all motions carried unanimously.

A. Call to Order: Joel Clark, Selectboard Chair, called the meeting to order at 7 p.m.

B. Pledge of Allegiance: All stood for the Pledge of Allegiance.

C. Agenda Review: David Jescavage explained that Cross Consulting Engineers contacted him and has requested approval of highway fees. He also stated that he would like to move Item #5 (Police Report) to Item #3. Joel Clark explained he would give an update on the Wind Project workshop and also stated he would like to add legal matters to their Executive Session. He said he would like to move their Executive Session to the beginning of their meeting tonight.

James Guilmette made the motion to enter into Executive Session to discuss Personnel and Legal Matters at 7:04 p.m. John Lavoie seconded. Discussion: Joel Clark stated it would be a disadvantage to the Town and party involved to discuss this in open session. Motion carried.

Daniel Billado made the motion to exit Executive Session and re-enter Open Session at 7:52 p.m. John Lavoie seconded. Motion carried.

ACTION TAKEN: Disciplinary Action Taken.

1. Minutes a) December 20, 2016 SLB Special Budget Meeting and December 20, 2016 SLB Regular Meeting:

James Guilmette made the motion to approve both the December 20, 2016 SLB Special Budget Meeting Minutes and the December 20, 2016 SLB Regular Meeting Minutes as presented. John Lavoie seconded. Motion carried.

2. Public Comments:

None.

3. Law Enforcement:

a) Swanton Police Monthly Report: Chief Stell was present for this item. He explained that Page 1 contained all the traffic warnings that were issued by locations; he said the second page was a list of the traffic citations that were issued by location and page 3 was the amount of the traffic citations issued. He said they wrote $1673.00 worth of citations. He said page 4 was a list of the incidents they responded to for the month of December and their locations. Joel Clark asked about the vandalism issue. Chief Stell responded that at this time of year vandalism is down due to the weather. He said they do see some random acts here and there but more so during nicer weather. He said what they see this time of year would be between intimate partners or friends. Dan Billado stated he was asking for a follow up on the Recreation Trail vandalism issue. Chief Stell stated he was trying to finalize that issue. He said he has an upcoming meeting with Jim Hughes and would try to find out where they’re at with this. He said the last he heard was they would be receiving a check for restitution for the damage to the trail. Dan stated they would like to recoup the cost for some of the signs they have to replace. Chief Stell said as soon as he hears he would let the Board know. Dan Billado stated the other topic of interest was the illegal dumping issue they had. Chief Stell said the Agency of Natural Resources was requesting a warrant for the individual involved with this case. He said he would clarify that but that the investigator couldn’t locate the individual in Franklin County. Dan also stated that he would like to see the Police coverage be expanded more to the east side of Route 105. Chief Stell stated that 90% of these calls were people generated. He said the traffic stops were complaint generated and target generated. He said they have moved to some of those east side areas and haven’t had much luck with infractions. He said they would continue to target those areas. Dan Billado said he would like to see police coverage in developments. Chief Stell said they could do that but they don’t see traffic violations in those areas. Dan said a police presence would be appreciated in those areas.

b) Review Proposed 2017 Police Budget & Contract:

Joel Clark stated all that needs to be changed to the 2017 Police Contract was the dates. Dan Billado stated he met with Chief of Police Joey Stell and with Village Manager Reg Beliveau and would like to thank the Swanton Village Police Department for their contract coming in from $121,000 to $108,076.37. Joel Clark asked if this was for the same amount of services and Chief Stell said yes it was for the same services. Chief Stell said the decrease is due to not having to pay for dispatching fees from Vermont State Police and the second part is how they reallocated how they split the cost of their vehicles with the Village of Swanton. He said another factor was the technology lasting longer than anticipated. He initially thought they would need to replace a cruiser every four years but they have been able to spread that out to every five years. Dan Billado asked approximately how much does a new cruiser cost. Chief Stell stated all set up it cost approximately $42,000. Dan stated he thought the Town of Swanton was paying for 100% of the vehicles and Chief Stell stated they were not, that that expenditure included fuel, repairs, etc. He said the split was approximately 75% Town, 25% Village. Joel Clark stated the contract would go into effect for April 1, 2017. The Board thanked Chief Stell for his reports.

4. Charitable Donation Request

a) Franklin Home Health Agency, Inc. Allocation Increase Request: Janet McCarthy, Executive Director, stated she was present to answer any questions the Board may have regarding their agency. She said their request is higher this year than years past. She said Franklin County Home Health Agency is a non-profit corporation that has provided residents of Franklin County with high quality, comprehensive home health, hospice, long term care and wellness services since 1969. She said they serve residents from babies to 104 years old. She said their goal is to help people stay home and recover from illness or injuries. She said they work closely with other health agencies and their goal is to keep people home. She said years ago each town in Franklin County had a Town Nurse who would provide care to its citizens. In 1969 Medicare came to be and one of the benefits was to help take care of people when they got out of the hospital and that’s how Franklin County Home Health started. Janet said last year they took care of 266 residents of Swanton and they provided over 8500 home visits last year. She said that number is down due to great technology that allows them to check on patients and monitor them from their office. She said they can check their blood pressure, pulse, respirations and ask them a series of questions without having to send a nurse out. She said they are requesting $13,496 this year which is based on a 2010 US census of 6427 Swanton residents. She said they ask all of the Franklin County towns to support their work at a $2.10 per capita. She said they haven’t had an increase in their allocation from Swanton since 1998. She said they care for a lot of people from Swanton and from Franklin County and Medicare doesn’t pay for everything. She said they appreciate the support they have been given and she is hopeful the Town would support their allocation increase this year. The Board stated they have all used Franklin County Home Health Agency one way or another and stated they appreciated those efforts. Dan Billado asked if Janet could provide a spreadsheet of what other Franklin County towns are giving. She said she would provide that information. Joel Clark stated an increase in their allocation would be a separate line item on their Town ballot and would leave it up to the voters to support. Joel also said there hasn’t been an increase since 1998 and agreed that a couple of years ago they denied Franklin County Home Health’s request for an increase. He said they would give this consideration this year. Janet thanked the Board for their time. Joel asked what the other source of income was and Janet stated it was from private insurance companies, grants and private contributions. She said the cost of high deductibles is a contributing factor as to why people can’t pay their bill. The Board thanked her for her presentation.

b) Vermont Center for Independent Living Allocation Request: Henry Demar was present for this request. He stated he was on the Board of Directors for VT Center for Independent Living. He said he was asked to present this to the Selectboard and stated they are requesting $500 to help their cause. He said the Town of Swanton has not given to their Agency in the past and is hoping they will this year. Henry stated that in 2016 25 residents from Swanton received services from the following programs: Home Access Program (over $7600 spent on home modifications); Meals on Wheels (over $3800 spent on meals for residents); Peer Advocacy Counseling Program; Sue Williams Freedom Fund (resident on waiting list for assistive technology in FY’17); and the Information Referral and Assistance Program. He said they help people with disabilities get items they need in their homes such as power chairs, lift chairs, etc. He said the most needy get it first and they no longer receive the grants they used to get. He said they are asking communities for help to continue to fund these programs. Henry stated they are requesting $500 from the Town of Swanton. James Guilmette asked if other towns in Franklin County are contributing and Henry stated yes they are. Joel Clark stated they needed to discuss this further but assumed this would go on the ballot as a separate line item request. He said if the voters approve it they would put it in the annual donation request. Henry stated they could provide a spreadsheet of what other towns are paying as requested.  The Board thanked Henry Demar for his presentation.

5. Old Business

a) Review Revised 2017 Library Budget: Becky Rupp and Michelle Beaulieu were present for this item. Joel Clark stated they have reviewed this budget and there is a 4.55% increase for 2017. Becky stated their biggest issue was how they can make their Children’s Librarian position a full time position. She said they are hoping to ask for a separate line item on the ballot for $16,000 which is what it would take to bring this from part time to full time. Joel asked if that was on top of the $141,007 and Becky stated yes it was. Joel said he supported requesting a separate line item for this request. He said if the voters approve it so be it, and said he supports the library and their efforts. John Lavoie said he supports that and that this is the voters decision. Joel advised Becky to work with David Jescavage for the article to be placed on the ballot. Joel said he noticed there wasn’t any money put aside for capital improvements in their budget and Becky stated it turns out the library has some money in the bank that they didn’t realize they had. She said they’ve been told there is $70,000 in two different checking accounts that their treasurer just told them about. She said they need work on their roof and also need new carpeting and this will help tremendously. John Lavoie stated it wouldn’t be a bad idea to keep some of these funds available in case something popped up that needed immediate attention. He also recommended they put together a five year plan for repairs, etc. Michelle stated they know their elevator needs attention soon as well. She also said the slate roof needs repair. The Board thanked Becky and Michelle for their presentation. The Board directed David Jescavage to work on this article for the Town Ballot.

b) PACIF Insurance Presentation: Larry Smith and Pamela Fecteau from VLCT were present for this item. Pamela explained that PACIF (Property And Casualty Intermunicipal Fund) is a non-profit and member-owned, created by and for Vermont municipal entities that is governed by a board of Vermont municipal officials and administered by VLCT staff. She said their members have received a total of $17 million as credits toward following years’ contributions and most of their money stays in Vermont. She said she looked at the Town’s existing coverage and compared it to what they offer. She said some of the things she wanted to point out was VLCT has a standard $1000 deductible except for public officials liability and employment practices liability. She said those two items have a $2500 deductible. She said looking at their coverage now there is a $10,000 deductible for each item. She said they don’t have flood coverage but do have earthquake coverage with a $25,000 deductible. She said with PACIF the Town would get both flood and earthquake coverage with a $1000 deductible. She said she picked out some obvious instances where the deductible was much lower with PACIF than with what the Town has now. She said they try to make them a better member with a lot of risk management programs geared toward municipalities. Dan Billado asked if they compared this to what they are paying now and said this looks to be about $10,000 more. Pamela said it is more but if they had one claim against them they would pay more in deductibles than with PACIF. She said under general liability alone there is a $10,000 deductible with who the Town has now. Larry explained that PACIF insures about 95% of the State of Vermont. Pam explained that back in the 1980’s insurance companies wouldn’t cover municipalities because they were thought to be a bad risk due to fire departments and police departments. She said Town’s came to VLCT and this insurance trust was created. Larry Smith explained VLCT PACIF Highlights and Distinctions. He said this is a member owned organization. He mentioned the programs offered by PACIF. He said one is called the Work Strong program and it is where an instructor comes to your office and provides training and skills in preventing workman’s compensation claims. He said they offer trainings through their PACIF Online University which increases safety and decreases liability. He said there are water and sewer classes, administrative courses, police courses, fire courses and general office courses. Larry said they still do class room style classes but do offer a lot more online courses. He said when they see claim spikes they offer a PACIF Scholarship program where if a municipality wants to send an employee to a specific class or program PACIF will pay $500 towards that class. He said they also set aside $200,000 for an equipment grant. He said if a Town was thinking of setting up a security system or alarm system PACIF would pay up to $5,000 for a 50/50 match grant. He said this is a very popular program and would encourage them to participate if they become a member. He said they have inspectors who go out and inspect buildings and garages and give recommendations on improvements, etc. He said from this they get a lot of requests for their equipment grant program. He said they also help with VOSHA inspections and this is a very helpful program. Larry also mentioned their EPO program which is an employment law consultation program. He said they have six attorneys available who offer assistance in hiring, termination, disciplinary action, sexual harassment, etc. He said this is a very popular program and very helpful. Larry showed the Board their 2015 Annual Report. He said this talks about their financials, investments, distinctions and where they are seeing claims. He said the Town is paying $250 per driver for their drivers to be in their CDL drug and alcohol consortium. He said with PACIF the Town wouldn’t pay that, it’s all included. Joel said if the Town joined PACIF they could close that $10,000 gap pretty easily. Dan Billado stated they could with their CDL drivers alone. Pamela also mentioned the Town has a very good rating and that helps with their costs. She mentioned the programs available and how that helps them become a better member. Joel stated they have everything they need and will compare the two. Dan Billado said he was happy the Town is getting a second quote and thanked them for coming in and giving this presentation.

c) Finalize 2017 Town Budget: Joel Clark stated that Cathy Fournier has said they could finish this at their next meeting so he would like to hold off on this. He said there are a couple of things in the Highway Department that need attention and he hasn’t seen that yet so he would like to table this item until next meeting. The Board agreed to table Item C until next meeting.

d) Update on Wind Project Meeting: Joel Clark stated this meeting was cancelled due to the weather and they are looking at either January 12th or 19th for the next meeting.

6. Community & Economic Development

a) Update on Gateway Economic Development Project: David Jescavage stated this is scheduled for Tuesday, January 24th at 7 p.m., Northern Gateway Project Public Informational Presentation by Consultant to be held at the Village Complex, 120 First Street, Swanton. He said this is to bring everyone up to date on what’s been done so far.

7. Highway Department

a) Robin Hood Drive Project


* Approve permit fee & sign state storm water application


* Approve permit fee & sign state wetlands application

David Jescavage informed the Board that Cross Consulting Engineers has advised the Town to sign the applications and provide two checks to the State of Vermont, one for $1616 (storm water) and one for $2115.75 (wetlands) for permit fees. Dan Billado made the motion to authorize the Town of Swanton to submit a check for $1616.00 for the storm water permit and a check for $2115.75 for the wetland permit for Robin Hood Drive Extension. James Guilmette seconded. Motion carried.

David Jescavage stated the Board should also move to authorize Joel Clark to sign the applications. Dan Billado made the motion to authorize Joel Clark, Town Selectboard Chairman, to sign the storm water and wetland applications. Motion carried. Joel Clark stated he would like David Jescavage to draft a letter to the applicable state agencies requesting an extension to the August 17th deadline. He said he would like to get an additional year if possible. He said budget issues, design work, etc. have played a role in this request.

b) Updates: None.

8. Correspondence: David Jescavage advised the Solid Waste District Fee this year would be just over $6000. Dan Billado advised it’s usually $6300.

9. Any Other Necessary Business: None.

10. Public Comments (Reprise): None.

11.Upcoming Events:


A) Monday, January 16, 2017, Martin Luther King Holiday, Town Offices & Operations Closed (except for snow removal or emergencies)


B) Tuesday, January 17, 2017 @ 7 p.m., Next Selectboard Meeting @ Town Offices, 1 Academy Street (all budgets finalized). Joel stated he would like to dedicate the Town Report to David Barney or at least have a picture of him in the book.


C) Wednesday, January 18, 2017 @ 6 p.m. Swanton Festival Public Forum, Village Complex, 120  First Street


D) Wednesday, January 18, 2017 @ 7 p.m., Planning Commission Meeting, Town Offices,1 Academy Street


E) Tuesday, January 24, 2017 @ 7 p.m., Northern Gateway Project Public Informational Presentation by Consultant, Village Complex, 120 First Street


F) Thursday, January 26, 2017 @ 7 p.m., DRB Meeting, Town Offices, 1 Academy Street

12. Executive Session (personnel and legal): James Guilmette made the motion to enter into Executive Session to discuss personnel and legal issues at 9:12 p.m. John Lavoie seconded. Motion carried.  John Lavoie made a motion to exit executive session at 9:47 p.m., seconded by Jeff Raleigh.  Motion passed.  Action taken: the Selectboard directed the Town Administrator to begin the search for replacements to fill two positions that recently became vacant.   
E. Adjournment: John Lavoie made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:48 p.m., seconded by Dan Billado.  Motion passed.
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